
Agenda Report 

TO: CITY COUNCIL DATE: April 23, 2007 

THROUGH: FINANCE COMMITTEE 

FROM: CITY MANAGER 

SUBJECT: UPDATE ON UNREINFORCED MASONRY BUILDINGS RETROFIT 
PROGRAM AND RESOLUTION TO REBATE CONSTRUCTION TAX 

RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that the City Council approve a resolution waiving to rebate 
construction tax for building permits issued for retrofit work on unreinforced masonry 
buildings, when such permits are issued prior to August 1, 2007. 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Since 1993, the City has been working with unreinforced masonry building (URM) 
owners to either retrofit their structures, vacate or demolish them. From the nearly 800 
buildings identified as problematic, the list has been reduced to 38 buildings. 

The City is now ordering the 30 buildings that are occupied and do not meet seismic 
standards, to comply with the seismic safety requirements and has provided a deadline 
of August 2007, at which time the buildings not in compliance will be ordered to be 
vacated. As an incentive to gain compliance by August, staff is recommending that the 
construction tax be rebated (following completion of construction) for buildings that 
receive a building permit for renovation prior to August 2007. 

BACKGROUND 

In 1986, the State legislature enacted the unreinforced masonry (URM) building law 
(Chapter 250, Statutes of 1986; SB547 [Alquist]; Government Code Section 8875.) It 
calls for identifying and mitigating hazards in URM buildings. City staff developed a list 
of buildings believed to be URM and contracted with a structural engineering firm to 
survey them in 1989-90, as well as notifying URM building owners. 
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In October 1993, the City Council approved URM Ordinance 6560 requiring earthquake 
hazard reduction (strengthening) or demolition of the URM buildings on a given schedule 
and later modified by Ordinance 6581 in February 1994 (see Attachment 6). (These 
Ordinances created Chapter 14.06 in the PMC.) URM building owners were officially 
notified of the requirements and deadlines by certified letter in March 1994. Since that 
time staff has pursued URM building owners to gain compliance. 

City staff had originally identified nearly 800 buildings thought to be URM. By October 
1993, that number had been reduced to 416 through voluntary retrofits, demolitions and 
review of data by staff. Currently, there are 38 URM buildings of which two are eligible 
landmark buildings. Thirty of these buildings remain occupied, six of which are 
residential and have 38 total units (see Attachment C). 

In addition, State law requires owners of URM buildings to place a placard at the 
building's entrance informing people entering the building, that the building does not 
meet building standards. Notice letters were sent February 14, 2007, informing building 
owners of the posting requirements of AB 2533 and the six month deadline for bringing 
buildings into compliance by August 1, 2007 (Attachment A). To date, City staff has 
verified that 60% of the remaining URM buildings have complied with the placarding 
requirement and the remaining 40% were cited per AB 2533. 

If residential buildings are not in compliance by August 1, 2007, owner shall comply with 
the Tenant Protection Ordinance requirements (PMC 9.75). Permanent displacement of 
residents meeting certain income requirements will result in the owner providing a 
relocation allowance and a moving expense allowance. Furthermore, the owner shall 
comply by providing temporarily relocation benefits to the family (renter). 

FISCAL IMPACT 

The construction tax is based on a percentage of valuation of the project. The fiscal 
impact of proposed construction tax waiver is estimated to be approximately $76,800 
based on an estimated valuation for the retrofit of all 38 remaining buildings. 

Respectfully submitted, /' 

City ~ a n a i e r  
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Prepared by: 

Sarkis ~ a z e r i a f l  
Building official. 

Approved by: 

Director of lanning & Development I P 
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